   Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen 
Meeting Minutes Budget Hearing
                                                    October 30, 2023

Members present:	Chairman Brad Harriman, Vice Chair Luke Freudenberg, Linda Murray, Dave Senecal, and Brian Deshaies. 

Staff present:	Kathryn Carpentier, Finance Director, Stu Chase, Wolfeboro Police Chief, Mark Livie, Captain Wolfeboro Police, Steve Randall, Public Works Director, Tom Zotti, Wolfeboro Fire Chief, Nate Nichols, Deputy Fire Chief, Christine Collins,  Director of Parks and Recreation, Tavis Austing, Town Planner, Chuck Smith, Parks and Recreation Facilities Manager, Alison Rutley, Library Director, Brenda LaPointe, Tax Collector, Town Manager, James S. Pineo and Recording Secretary Amy Capone Muccio. 

Chairman Harriman opened the meeting at 6:00 PM.  

	Non-Public Session RSA 91-A: 3
	Mr. Pineo stated a non-public session is not needed. 

1. Public Hearing-Petition

Chairman Harriman stated the Board has a Public Hearing scheduled for this evening to discuss the request of Robin Acres Development to take the private roads in the subdivision over as town roads. 

Linda Murray stated she has a conflict of interest as her daughter lives in this subdivision and she stepped down from the table. 

Mr. Harriman read the notice as follows:

The Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen has received a petition to conditionally lay out, subject to betterment assessments, Robin Acres which consists of the following roads: Loon Street, Tern Lane, Lark Street, Finch Street and Dove Street, over existing private rights-of-way as a Town road conforming to current construction standards and requirements. Pursuant to RSA Chapter 231, Sections 11 and 28-33, the Board of Selectmen will conduct a Public Hearing on this petition to conditionally lay out Robin Acres, to which all property owners abutting Robin Acres in Wolfeboro and other members of the public are invited to attend and participate in. This Public Hearing will take place at the Board of Selectmen's meeting on October 30th, 2023, for a meeting to begin at 6:00PM at the Wolfeboro Town Hall Great Room, 84 South Main Street, Wolfeboro, NH 03894.
 
At this Public Hearing, the details of the proposed construction, reconstruction and repairs and the costs thereof will be presented by the Selectmen. Conditional layout procedures may commence 10 days following this public hearing unless within that period a petition not to conditionally layout Robin Acres in Wolfeboro as a Town road signed by a majority of the owners of property abutting or served by the existing private rights-of-way is received by the Board of Selectmen.

Mr. Harriman outlined the process in which they will follow for the order of the public hearing. 

Jim Pineo outlined the status and recommendations for the Board of Selectmen to review the request to conditionally lay-out the roads within Robin Acres which includes the following streets: Loon Street, Tern Lane, Lark Street, Finch Street, and Dove Street. He summarized the memo provided to the Board dated October 26, 2023, that outlines the history of petition, review by staff, what should be considered by the Board for the request and the estimated cost. He referred to the original request made in 2017 which was based off the Town of Wolfeboro Highway Department doing the work and did not include the water line upgrade. He stated that Stantec provided windshield survey in 2022 which also does not include the water line upgrade. He also noted that he met with three representatives of Robin Acres Association to discuss the most recent estimate (by Stantec) and noted it does not include any legal fees or other associated costs at $3.7 million dollars. This would cost each resident of Robin Acres $7,278 annually for 10 years via a betterment assessment. He stated that all the residents would need to agree to this stipulation and feels this an excessive burden for those residents. 

Steve Randall, Director of Public Works, addressed the Board to explain that he concurs with the summary provided by the Town Manager. He added that the roads are subpar and would need to be upgraded to the Town standards before they could be accepted. 

Mr. Harriman agreed they would need to be upgraded to full town standards because, like the Fire Department’s inability to access all the roads easily the plow trucks with a wing would have a hard time accessing the roads. 

Tom Goodwin, resident and Treasurer of the Robin Acres Association, addressed the Board and stated he was one of the three representatives that met with the Town Manager to discuss the request. After reviewing the estimate, they have a number of questions to the proposal specifically the widening of the road from 16 feet to 20 feet and all the drainage and culverts that would need to be upgraded with that change and such is a tremendous expense. He stated this development is not a through street to anywhere and is a private development. He stated they would also like the town to consider any infrastructure grants that would be available to offset the cost of this upgrade. 

Mr. Deshaies questioned why the roads have to be 20 feet. 

Mr. Harriman replied that is the standard for a town road and has been for years. 

Mr. Deshaies stated that he does not believe the development would qualify for any grant funding until the town took it over. He stated that he understands the 20 ft width since after you plow snow the road gets narrower. He questioned how much the annual dues are and how much they have in reserves. 

Mr. Goodwin replied dues are $800 per year, they have $66,000 in their reserve fund. They also own a piece of common land they are currently discussing what to do with it. 

Mr. Deshaies stated they would need full support from members of the association for the betterment assessment and do they know what percent of the membership that would be. 

Mr. Goodwin replied they have not polled the membership as they were looking to see if they could get a decrease in the estimated cost and waiver of the 20 feet road width, would any grandfathering of the age of the development be considered. 

Mr. Pineo replied that any road upgrade or change to the road is required to be 20 feet of paved road, with the exception of scenic roads that are 19ft. Mr. Pineo noted that the 2017 estimate included the requirement of a 20-foot road. 

Vieten Vincent, 6 Finch Street, addressed the Board and questioned if they do not require services to plow or maintain the road, do the residents get an adjusted tax bill. 

Mr. Pineo replied that the Assessing Department would provide an explanation of that, but they are taxed at 95% for that reason. (a 5% reduction in their annual taxes)

Mr. Vincent questioned the cost per home to maintain the roads. 

Mr. Pineo replied he does not believe they can quantify that. 

Russ Fissette, 5 Lark Street, stated that with regards to the estimate from Stantec, is that based on an educated guess. 

Mr. Harriman replied that there is more than that to the estimate, it is done by measurements of the road and NH DOT provides data for developing the estimates. 

Mr. Fissette stated that there seems to be some items that would not be relative to their development such as monument relocation, that’s $6,000 and the material estimates, could they hire a project manager to ensure they are getting all the material listed. He feels like the estimate wouldn’t be accurate until the project was underway. If they could leave the roads at 16-foot width that would reduce a lot of the cost and it’s not a public throughway, so they do not need the $125,000 for traffic management. 

Mr. Harriman replied, the project would be bid on based on this estimate, they would only pay for what materials were put into the project.

Bill Walsh, 7 Dove Street, addressed the Board and stated the 2017 proposal indicates new piping of water service from street to the homes, which is new as the property owners are responsible for service from street to home. 

Mr. Randall replied that the piping from homes (mainly older homes) will need upgraded piping from the street to the home which will be included in the project but will still remain the responsibility of owner after the upgrade. This is a unit-based estimate as it is unknown how many homes would need an upgrade until they are dug up. 

Bill Connors, 24 Robin Acres Drive, addressed the Board and questioned if the 2017 proposal was shared with the homeowners. He also questioned the estimate of $3,781,300 and if such is pre-interest.

Mr. Pineo replied the 2017 estimate was based off the Highway Department doing the work, that option is no longer available, it also did not include culverts and/or other fit up costs. He stated the updated estimate is pre-interest and also does not include any legal expenses needed to process such a bond. He stated that the information was shared with the homeowner’s association representatives (Mr. Goodwin) on October 17th. 

Suzanne Ryan addressed the Board as a taxpayer and stated that she was glad that the Board of Selectmen adopted a road acceptance policy earlier this year. She reminded the public that other things need to be considered when accepting a road, such as the public need for these roads. This development is not a public throughway, many of the roads are dead end roads, she cannot see a public need for this subdivision. She stated it also appears that not all of the residents have signed on to this petition which spans out 10 years. She stated that there will be added cost to the taxpayer if the town should take over this subdivision for maintenance, plowing, salt/sand and keeping the drainage open. She’d like to know what the burden of cost will be as a taxpayer. She questioned if an as built survey of the development was provided. 

Mr. Pineo replied that a as built survey was not provided. 

Ms. Ryan questioned if the approval would be subject to the Town Meeting. 

Mr. Harriman replied yes, it is subject to the Town Meeting. 

Ms. Ryan added that if this should be taken over as a town road(s), it will no longer be a private subdivision and open to the public. She also is not in favor of the town barging down any of the estimates provided, or reducing the standard widths of the road, or any other money saving short cuts. If they want the road to be accepted by the town, it has to meet the standards, so the town does not get stuck with a substandard subdivision. 

Being no others to speak for or against the request. Chairman Harriman closed the public hearing to allow the Board to move on and deliberate on the criteria as follows: public need, burden to the town and rights of individuals whose land maybe taken. 

· Public Need

Mr. Senecal stated that the Board went through the process of adopting a policy for consistency of the requests, 20-foot roads are a standard and have been he does not want to sway from that regulation. He does not have an issue with their request for their own clerk of the works but is not in favor of providing waivers for the policy that was set. 

Mr. Deshaies stated that there are roads that have public need, they are traveled paths to other points, this is not one of those areas. It is not a throughway. 

Mr. Harriman stated the only public need he would see was for the water system upgrade to the residents of the area, but not much of a public need to the citizens outside the development. 

Mr. Freudenberg stated that he is not surprised at the increase in the estimate, they have seen such dramatic cost increases over the last few years. He also would not like to waiver from the standards set in the policy including the 20-foot roadway standard, the town should not take on a substandard road it only adds to the burden. He doesn’t have an issue with them hiring their own clerk of the works. He noted that the residents of this association need to be on board with the project, it is a large cost to take on. 

Mr. Harriman stated that the road standard of 20 feet is standard, and has been in effect since the 1970’s. He noted that the estimate provided by Stantec is just that its and estimate, although not what is seen that a project like this would come in lower but if it did the burden would only be the actual cost. He questioned if this would be a bonded project. 

Mr. Pineo replied that they have two other betterment assessments, those are not of this magnitude, and this would need to be bonded and commitment to the cost. The Town does not have the funds to take on a cost of this size. 

Kathryn Carpentier, Finance Director, added that bond would need to be for the estimated amount and any proceeds can be used to pay the debt if the project should come in lower. 



· Burden on the Town 

Mr. Senecal noted that this is a large bond, and that the town would be on the hook because, if some residents do not decide to pay their annual portion there will be an additional issue with collecting those funds.

Mr. Deshaies stated he understands the situation, being in a private association himself, but he agrees with the other members that they should not make waivers to the policy. 

Mr. Harriman added that this development has five cul-de-sacs and a number of dead-end roadways, he sees this as a burden to the Highway Department as managing that those type of roads in the winter is difficult and it will add more salt, sand and other needs. He also agrees with Mr. Senecal that there will be a burden on the Tax office if betterment assessments are not paid for and the town needs to proceed with a collection process. 

· Rights of Individuals whose lands maybe taken

Mr. Harriman stated it has been determined there is 50 feet of right of way, but there will need to be construction easements. 

Mr. Fissette questioned if the town has repaired a water line on any other private roads. 

Mr. Pineo replied that he is not aware of any. 

Mr. Deshaies stated he believes this request is incomplete as they do not have a sense of the residents in agreement to take on $7,200 per year for ten years. He also is concerned about the estimate, although Stantec is pretty through in estimates they usually end  up costing more depending on what is found during the project. 

Mr. Harriman stated he would like to see this updated estimate reviewed by all the residents, he has a concern that not all of them are aware of the cost. The residents should discuss this and come back with an update. 

Mr. Freudenberg agreed that he thinks it should be reviewed by the residents. 

Mr. Senecal suggested they continue the public hearing. 

Mr. Pineo stated the Board could continue this to the December 6th meeting, but the Board would need to take action on a decision that evening. 

It was moved by Dave Senecal and seconded by Luke Freudenberg to continue the public hearing to layout Robin Acres roads to December 6th, 2023, for a meeting to begin at 6:30PM. Members voted, being all in favor, the motion passed. (4-0)

Tom Goodwin addressed the Board and stated that the group had planned to attend this meeting and see if some of their concerns could be addressed to help get a better estimate and it sounds like the Board would like to continue with the 20 foot right of way and they will go back to the residents with this information and estimate and provide an answer before the December 6th meeting. 

2. 2024 Budget Review Hearings-Revisits

Linda Murray rejoined the Board. 

Executive
Insurance 01-41960-480
Ms. Carpentier stated that 9% was the place holder set, and it did come it at 9%. She also noted that an inquiry was made regarding the deductible there is only one deductible. She noted that there is an update to the Electric and Pop Whalen buildings adding to the line. 

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Brian Deshaies to increase line 01-41960-480 Property and Liability Insurance by &?, ???. Members voted, all in favor of the motion passed.  

Cable 01-41301-381

Mrs. Murray noted that she had put this on her list as it has a $41,846 increase. She noted a decrease in revenues. She recommended a decrease in this line. 
It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Luke Freudenberg to decrease line 01-41301-381 Cable by $10,000. Members voted, all in favor, the motion passed.  

01-41301-562 Advertising
Mr. Pineo noted that this line has increased, and it has to do with cost increases for ads. 

Town Clerk
 01-41401-380 Outside Services
Mrs. Murray stated that to date only $1,195 has been spent. 

Mr. Pineo stated that the line is used for Ordinance updates, there are no updates to any    ordinances this year. 

It was moved by Luke Freudenberg and seconded by Linda Murray to reduce line 01-41401-380 Outside Services to $4,000. Members voted, being none opposed, the motion passed. 

01-41401-550 Printing

Mr. Pineo pointed out that there are five elections next year that will need to have printing and noticing. 

Assessing
01-41503-380 Assessors Hours

Mr. Pineo stated that the Boad had been provided with the Contract Assessor’s contract. 

Misc. Operating Expense

01-41900-850 Misc. Operating Expense

Mrs. Murray suggested  a decrease in this line. 

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Luke Freudenberg to reduce line 01-41900-850 Misc. Operating Expense to $3,600. Members voted, being none opposed, the motion passed. 

Welfare Department
01-44410-846 Direct Assistance

Amy Capone Muccio, Welfare Administrator, addressed the Board with regards to the 2023 expense line for Direct Assistance. This line is trending higher than it has over the past few years, the cost of a rental has increased, and many single income families are having a hard time affording the rental increases. 

Agencies
Lakes Region VNA $5,000

Mr. Pineo noted on both occasions no representative was present to address the request. 

Mrs. Murray stated based on that she recommends the removal of the request. 

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Luke Freudenberg to deny the request of Lakes Region VNA Services in the amount of $5,000. Members voted, being none opposed. The motion passed. 

Planning and Zoning
01-41305-625 Postage (Planning Board)
01-41911-625 Postage (Planning)

Tavis Austin, addressed the Board with regards to posting of postage to multiple land use budgets. He stated that one department (Planning) maintains a function for multiple budgets with similar processes. In order to track this function better for the future he recommends budgeting and expanding all postage for Planning, Zoning and Planning Board from one budget line in the Planning budget. 

Mrs. Murray noted that most of the time this is a reimbursed expense. 

Ms. Carpentier agreed that the idea of spending from one line makes sense for the future. 

Brewster Building
01-41941-435 Building Maintenance

Mr. Austin provided a memo summarizing what is to be spent from the annual maintenance relative to Brewster Building (Town Hall) as well as additional maintenance to address, the painting estimate has come in more than what is available for funds. 

Mrs. Murray replied that the update satisfies the inquiry they had to what the $25,000 annual expense is used for and suggested that his memo be included for back up. 

Information Technology
01-41990-725 Computer Hardware

Ms. Carpentier stated that she had put in for a replacement schedule of 108 units over a 6-year period. She will withdraw a capital outlay request to make up for this expense. 

Library
01-45500-433 Copier Maintenance
01-45500-440 Rentals and Leases

Alison Rutley addressed the Board and explained she calculated the budget request based on previous budgets, she has since had a discussion with the Finance Director and learned contracts have been updated and those lines can be updated based on current costs. 
It was moved by Luke Freudenberg and seconded by Linda Murray to reduce line 1-45500-433 to $853 and line 01-4550-440 to $380. Members voted, being all in favor, the motion passed. 

Police/ Communications
01-42990-341 Telephone
01-42990-432 Communications Maintenance

Chief Chase and Captain Livie addressed the Board. 

Ms. Carpentier noted that this budget bottom line was cut by $30,000 and the Department removed $29,602 plus $2,265 in part time wages and benefits line. 

Captain Livie noted they have reviewed the telephone line and in August there was an increase. The line is spent $8,819 to date with two months left in the year. 

Mr. Freudenberg stated that it seems this line is underfunded. 

It was moved by Luke Freudenberg and seconded by Linda Murray to increase line 01-41990-341 telephone by $1,000. Members voted, being all in favor, the motion passed. 
       
Ms. Carpentier noted that $2,900 of funds was repurposed to hardware. 

Animal Control
01-44140-810 Travel & Meetings

Mr. Pineo noted travel and meetings was the line for review. 

Captain Livie noted they did review the five-year average and feel they could reduce the line by $500. 

It was moved by Luke Freudenberg and seconded by Brian Deshaies to reduce line 01-444140-810 by $500. Members voted, being all in favor, the motion passed. 

Fire
01-42200-630 Maintenance Supplies
01-42200-XXX Bottom Line

Chief Zotti stated that the staff reviewed the spreadsheet and made some adjustments to the budget. 

Mrs. Murray questioned the EMS supplies. 

Chief Zotti replied that they broke those out of the maintenance supply line. 

Mrs. Murray clarified no new EMS costs are in this operating budget. 

Chief Zotti replied yes, those were supplies they have done in the past. 

Mrs. Murray stated they have already reduced this budget and no further cuts were made. 

Public Safety Building
01-42901-412 Water
01-42901-413 Sewer

Ms. Carpentier noted the Board has been provided with an memo of updates. 

Chief Zotti stated the Water Department is coming out to review the usage, it seems they had an increase in August that is unknown as to why. 

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Brad Harriman to reduce line 01-42901-412 water to $4,627. Members voted and being all in favor, the motion passed. 

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Brad Harriman to reduce line 01-42901-413 Sewer to $2,000. Members voted and being all in favor, the motion passed. 

Parks and Recreation
01-45891-117 Part time wages (Libby)
01-45202-410 Electricity
01-45203-117 Part time wages (Beaches)
01-45203-412 Water
01-45203-413 Sewer
01-45206-412 Water 
01-45206-413 Sewer
01-45207-435 Building Maintenance
01-45831-830 Programs
01-45832-830 Programs
01-41950-412 Cemeteries

Ms. Carpentier discussed the part-time wages line with the Libby Director, and she plans to revisit that line next spring to address some staffing issues from this past season. 

Ms. Collins addressed the Board and stated with regards to 01-45202-410 electricity, she reviewed the five-year average of that line and it’s unknown if the new lighting may make a difference. She stated that with regards to line 01-45201-117 part time wages for the beaches, they will make some adjustments to the season by shortening it and noted they did not have the swim team program this past season. 

Mr. Pineo noted the Board had a question about the water at the beaches. 

Ms. Collins stated they pay year-round for the sewer at $695, but water is on an eight-month cycle of $670. 

Ms. Carpentier noted that $2,000 was moved to Abenaki for the Winter Carnival. 

Mrs. Murray questioned the building maintenance for the Foss Field Pavilion. 

Ms. Collins replied it is for the bathrooms at the pavilion. 

Ms. Murray questioned the Senior programming funds. 

Ms. Collins replied it will cover general operating supplies for that program and a part time person which will come from the donated funds. 
Mrs. Murray noted that the donation should be noted in the notes that his will be offset by that donation. 

Mr. Deshaies questioned if they could do some maintenance to the Community Center this year. 

Mr. Pineo replied that the hazardous materials study was just completed by Tighe & Bond which did indicate that the paint on the Community Center is lead paint. He stated they have held off on painting that as they are in limbo on the direction, they plan to take on that building. 

Ms. Murray questioned if Capital Reserve Funds could be used since they have decided not to do anything with that building until 2026-2027. 

Mr. Senecal agreed they should paint it and seal the hose tower to prevent any further mold contamination. 

Mr. Deshaies stated the most recent quote they got for minimal painting was $10,000, he questioned if vinyl siding would be cheaper. 

Mr. Freudenberg agreed to vinyl siding as they need to take care of it. 

Mrs. Murray stated they should address the mold as well. 

Ms. Carpentier stated there are two Capital Reserve funds, one with $50,000  and the other with $90,000; she will look into the purposes of them and come back with an exterior plan. 

Mr. Pineo noted that the Tighe and Bond study is being funded (half) by the Capital Reserve fund for the community center, the other half for the M.E.D building is being funded by the Electric Department. 

Ms. Colling stated that with regards to 01-45831-830 patriotic purposes, she works with the American Legion on this, and it covers the flags for cemeteries. She stated with regards to line 01-45832-830 fireworks, this is a contract.  She noted line 01-41950-412 water for cemeteries are seasonal and same with the Clark House. 

Gasoline 

Mr. Pineo stated that they have not closed out the billing for October. 

Capital Outlay
Parks & Rec -Tractor

Mr. Pineo stated they have been provided with a lease option for the tractor. 

Ms. Collins stated that although highways have been gracious to let them utilize their equipment, they need their own tractor, especially for the snow at Pop Whalen. 

Mr. Harriman questioned if they planned to purchase universal attachments. 

Ms. Collins yes they do plan to do that so they can share Highway. 
Mrs. Murray questioned the lease purchase. 

Mr. Pineo replied that the lease purchase would not exceed $16,000 per year or they could move this to a Warrant Article. 

Mr. Deshaies questioned if they could purchase a used one. 

Steve Randall addressed the Board and stated that they have some used equipment, but it is not in good enough shape to leave the yard. He stated this would be a front-line machine, they really should purchase it new. 

The Board decided to move this request to a Warrant Article. 

Other Revists

Ms. Carpentier stated that in review of the IT budget she suggested an $8,000 reduction of the software line. She also would remove the clean agent request based on quoting deficiency. 

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Brain Deshaies to reduce the IT software budget by $8,000. Members voted and being all in favor, the motion passed. 

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Luke Freudenberg to reduce the IT budget by $16,500 for the clean agent. Members voted, being none opposed, the motion passed. 

Water Hydrant replacement $50,000. 

Mr. Randall addressed the Board and said it is $10,000 per hydrant and agreed to a decrease. 

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Brian Deshaies to reduce the Water Hydrant replacement by $30,000. Members voted, being none opposed, the motion passed. 

Clark House Engineering 

Mr. Pineo stated this needs to stay, it really needs to be done. 

Skid Steer

Mr. Deshaies questioned how much we are saving. 

Mr. Randall replied $12,00-$16,000 a year, with an 11-year replacement schedule. 

Dumpster replacement

Mrs. Murray questioned if they could reduce this to one replacement this year. 

Mr. Randall agreed to that. 

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Luke Freudenberg to reduce the dumpster replacement by $10,000. Members voted, being none opposed, the motion passed. 

Wolfeboro M.E.D ceiling replacement

Ms. Carpentier suggested reducing this request based on the unofficial quote. 

Mrs. Murray replied this doesn’t affect the tax rate since the MED is an enterprise fund. 

Mr. Pineo noted the Director is doing his due diligence in the maintenance of a piece of critical infrastructure. 

Ms. Carpentier suggested making it a Warrant Article. 

It was moved by Luke Freudenberg and seconded by Brian Deshaies to remove the $100,000 for electric department ceiling and put it on as a Warrant Article. Members voted, being all in favor, the motion passed. 

Mr. Pineo stated they need to discuss the Libby Museum and what the plans are for that, such as the fire suppression. 

Mrs. Murray suggested they put it on the list of Warrant Articles. 

Total budget

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Luke Freudenberg to approve a $34,439,005 for the Warrant. Members voted, being all in favor, the motion passed. 

· Other business

Wolfeboro Single Track/ Abenaki Bike Trails

Mrs. Murray read a statement based discussions at the last Board meeting in which they discussed a wooden structure that was installed on the trails at Abenaki without Board approval. She read her statement for the record that requested the wooden structure be removed and the trails to be reviewed and flagged. 

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Brian Deshaies that the wooden structure installed by the Wolfeboro Single Track contractor to be removed and for the trails to be flagged for locations. Members voted, being all in favor, the motion passed. 

Mr. Deshaies added that the trails were not flagged, and they did not follow the license agreement, which is upsetting that even when they put all of this in writing it was still not followed. 

Mr. Pineo note the next meeting of the Board will be November 9th at 6:30 PM at Abenaki Lodge. November 8th, the Budget Committee review of the budget begins. The Boards next regular meetings are November 15th and December 6th. 

Mrs. Murray stated they may need to add an additional meeting to that schedule for Warrant Article review. 

Ms. Carpentier noted they are still waiting on DRA for the tax rate. 

It was moved by Dave Senecal and seconded by Brian Deshaies to adjourn at 9:03 PM. Members voted, all in favor, the motion passed. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Amelia Capone Muccio
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